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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 27 October 2015 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 
  


Mr P Kay           (Mayor) 

Mr   N Penny     (Deputy Mayor)






Mrs C 
Allaway-Martin








Mr   K Ball







Mr
 R Drury







Mr   C Elsmore

Mrs E Elsmore 


Mr T Hale

Mrs N Holloway 


Mrs H Lusty


Mr   M Whittington






Miss A Lapington (Town Clerk) 






Mrs C Whittington (Deputy Clerk)
   
Also present was County Cllr P McMahon, District Cllr R James, PCSO Lauren Thompson, Mr W Williams, Mr Lander, 5 members of the public and Jennifer guest of County Cllr P McMahon 
Public Forum 
Mr Lander spoke on behalf of the Friends of St Johns Church Committee.  They have 1000 signatures of local people who are against the closure of St Johns Church, and that there is nowhere for a burial service to take place.  He doesn’t believe that the repair bill is big enough to warrant the closure of the church, and feels the church is an iconic part of Coleford.  Cllr Kay read out the minute of the 25 August Full Council stating a decision had been made to support the disses and the vicar regarding the closure.  Mr V Blakey spoke to say this was now in the hands of the Church Commissioners and their intention was to demolish.  The Clerk clarified the decision made stands for 6 months but it could be revisited.    Cllr Kay suggested that this be put on the Amenities Committee agenda, for the meeting on the 10 November and invited the friends of St Johns Church to attend. 

The Public Forum closed at 19.07
122.  To note apologies



Apologies were noted from Cllrs C & J Morgan and PC Leanne Sterry 
123. To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Penny declared an interest in item 129, Cllr Holloway declared an interest in item 137. 
124.  To allow dispensation requests 
There were no new dispensation requests. 
125. To approve the minutes of 29 September & 7 October 15
Item 121: Cllr C Elsmore wished the item to be amended to state that Mrs Cox and Mr Farnsworth had reported on the Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP).
The minutes of the meeting held on 29 September and 7 October were agreed and it was proposed that they be approved




Proposed: Cllr K Ball
Seconded: Cllr N Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed 
126. To raise matters arising from the meeting 29 September & 7 October
Cllr C Elsmore requested the report from the police be chased.
127. To hear report from the Police. 
PSCO Lauren Thompson read out the crime figures for this month.  (Details follow these minutes) The crime figures were lower this month.  On 8 October the police conducted a traffic survey in Old Station Way. They stopped 12 people, 6 for not wearing a seatbelt, 3 on mobile phones and 3 for speeding.  They had a positive response from the public.
An evening operation took place in Pyart Court regarding the youth in the cars, 10 were stopped and searched for drugs and issued with section 59 notices.  
On 20 October the police attended the Drive for Life awareness day at Gloscol Five Acres Campus.  It gave out a powerful message and was impactive for the young audience. 
The police are undertaking Operation Switch, with regard to the clocks going back, they are getting the message out for crime prevention and also for Halloween, they have spoken to shop keepers regarding the sale of eggs and flour.  Cllr Kay attended the Drive for Life, which he said was brilliant and would like to thank all the services involved including GWAAC. 
Cllr Ball asked about speed checks at Palmers Flat, the police are going to be speed checking at Sunny Bank shortly, but are happy to loan out the equipment to the residents of Palmers Flat.  
Cllr Allaway-Martin asked if there was a reason the crime figures were so low, Cllr Kay felt that maybe petty crime is not always being reported. Cllr Hale said this could be due to the difficulty getting through to the 101 incident number.     
128. To note reports from the County & District Cllrs (for information).
County Cllr McMahon reported that a motion of the EU referdum test group re the social economic effects of the proposed referendum to stay or leave has been tabled.  He has been made aware of the possible closure of the Magistrates Court in Gloucester, and the Leader of The Council will contact the Secretary of State for Justice to voice the County Councils deep concern.   The Scrutiny committee are meeting regarding fracking with the intention to remove the Forest of Dean from the licensing area and will report back to this Council.  
District Cllr Allaway-Martin Reported that Cllr Gwilliam has made an amendment to the fracking issue to reflect the motion on the table today that was passed.  She attended the Real Active event regarding the transferable management of the Leisure Centre on behalf of Cllr Kay. 
Cllr Allaway-Martin attended a further meeting went to another meeting of the Commissioning Reference Group who had made no movement since the previous meeting. They will input into the consultation document for the new Community Health care plan for the district.  There is a group of 30 people which covers the population and groups within, so the interests are well covered.  Although it is not clear what the CCG wish them to do.  The GPs feedback through a representative member.   She attended a building better lives meeting where the potential closure of The Collies and Tree Tops were discussed.  
District Cllr C Allaway-Martin attended: 

30 Sept
Community Transport meeting

4 Oct

NFU country Harvest Festival service Gloucester Cathedral 



7 Oct

Community Engagement briefing FoDDC
9 Oct

opening of Dora Matthews House 

12 Oct

Home Office briefing (refugee update) 

12 Oct

Building better lives
19 Oct

GAPTC re Dementia Awareness

19 Oct

Age Concern Meals on Wheels review

20 Oct

Yorkley Court legal position briefing FoDDC

21 Oct

CCG Reference Group meeting 

District Cllr C Elsmore: attended a Community Transport meeting with regard to GCC reducing input.  There is a consultation until January with a meeting at the Main Place on the 11th December.  There are questionnaires to complete about the current service and these can be handed back in at the Main Place.  There are possible concerns that some buses will be amalgamated.  Cllr Kay suggested this be referred to the Amenities Committee.  Cllr C Elsmore attended an Economic Regeneration meeting and the District Council had £10000 for regeneration with £47000 still available, where they are welcoming bids from Parish and Town Councils for new events.  The closing date is January.   
District Cllr C Elsmore also attended: 

30 Sept
Community Transport meeting

12 Oct

Building Better Lives

13 Oct

Planning meeting

14 Oct

Economic Regeneration

14 Oct

Preventing Counter Terrorism

15 Oct

Cabinet meeting

19 Oct

Environment Scrutiny

District Cllr R James: is fighting the war still regarding pot holes, especially ones that are sprayed and then not repaired.  He has also reported the hedge growth on the pavements at the Mile End playground to Highways as this is causing issues with children entering the park. The West Dean NDP is at the pre-consultation stage and is available for comment.  Cllr James has met with the chair of Scrutiny regarding the sheep problem and irresponsible shepherding.   
District Cllr Terry Hale attended: a meeting with Kevin Stannard regarding the boar.  There are plans to reduce the numbers from what they believe to be 1200 on Forestry Commission land, to 400.  This process will go on until March. The Forest is becoming a mess in places and 3 extra rangers have been employed to ensure the target is reached. They have also had issues regarding poaching. 
At 7.40 Cllr P McMahon left the meeting

129. To agree payments (see attached)
The payments were proposed




Proposed: Cllr Holloway
Seconded Cllr C Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
130. To agree petty cash payments (see attached)

The payments were proposed 




Proposed: Cllr Ball
Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
131. To note the cash book & reconciliation reports

The cash book and reconciliation reports were noted. 
132. To note the monthly budget figures (see attached)

The monthly budget figures were noted.
133. To agree to this year’s Standing Orders updates 




Proposed: Cllr Ball
Seconded Cllr Penny
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
134. To note the in house audit check. 
Cllr Holloway said the in house audit was a valuable process she enjoyed doing.

The in house audit check was noted.
135. To agree to the motion that Coleford Town Council agrees that the Neighbourhood Development Plan should continue with a strong emphasis on land use.




Proposed Cllr Kay
Seconded Cllr C Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.    
136. To agree to the motion tabled by Cllr Ball – This council resolves to object to any application to explore unconventional fuels through hydraulic fracturing (fracking) both within and below the parish.  Due to the risk of water contamination through leakage affecting the complex of interconnected aquifers and protected water sources underlying our town/parish and the potential pollution to water courses that may arise, this Council wishes to protect its natural environment from such damage, now and for future generations.  
There was overwhelming support of the Council to this motion.  
It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted 





Proposed Cllr Ball
Seconded Cllr Penny
On being put to the vote there were 10 in favour and I abstention 
137. To agree to the grant applications from Coleford Christmas Lights Committee and the Orchard Trust.  
The applications were taken separately: 

The grant application together with the income and expenditure figure for the Christmas lights were looked at.  Cllr Holloway explained that the committee have difficulty accessing funds due to signatory changes. A discussion took place as to the amount of grant which would enable this year’s event to go ahead with the offer of an interest free loan whilst access to the bank account was being sought.  

It was recommended that a grant of £2000 be given with the provision of an interest free loan of £5000 repayable in this financial year and the encouragement of a new grant application in April 2016. 
It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted.  





Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr C Elsmore

On being put to the vote there were 10 votes in favour with 1 abstention

Cllr Penny meet with the Orchard Trust to discuss the application. They would like to be informed of events we will be holding in Bells Field to have open days at the same time.  It was recommended that a grant of £2500 was given to support them at a level to move the project forward.  
It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted.  





Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Ball
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

138. To agree to the purchase of an alarm system for No 4 Lords Hill
It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted 




Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

139. To agree to the recommendations of the Events & Marketing Committee
Item 5: Cllr Penny confirmed he would be submitting an application before Christmas for next year’s Coleford Music Festival. .  Cllr Allaway- Martin had reports from the District Council that they were pleased with how the event was managed.  Cllr Ball thanked Cllr Penny and Holloway for a super job. 

Item 6: Three schools are signed up for the parade and work is progressing.  Cllr E Elsmore will follow up with Clearwell School.  There has not been enough support to enable an event to take place on the Saturday after the switch on. 

Item 9: After talks with Forest Hills it has been suggested that June or July would be a better date for the golf event.   
It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.





Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Ball
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

8.25 District Cllr James left the meeting

140. To agree to the recommendations of the Amenities Committee 
It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.



Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

141. To agree to the works relating to the Parish viewing 

It was proposed that this be referred to the Amenities Committee 





Proposed Cllr Holloway 
Seconded Cllr Whittington

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously
142. To agree to the notes from the Burial Working Party

The typing error on the table of charges be amended

It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted




Proposed Cllr C Elsmore 
Seconded Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

143. To note the decisions of the Planning Committee

Cllr C Elsmore had met with the chair of Berryhill action group regarding the Gladmans application.

The report was noted

144. To note the report from the Neighbour Development Plan

Cllr Penny thanked the steering group for the clear visibility, and asked that if there was any indication that the target times may not be reached that The Council be advised at the earliest date. Cllr Allaway Martin said she felt reassured by the report and reiterated Cllr Penny’s request on target deadlines. 

It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted




Proposed Cllr Penny 
Seconded Cllr E Elsmore

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

It had previously been agreed that the NDP had the support of a payment to the value of £1120 plus advertising costs for a self-employed admin worker.    

145. To note the Clerks Report (for information only)
The Clerk thanked Cllr Penny for all his efforts in ensuring No 4 was up and running. 
Cllr Penny suggested that the management of the Town Councils assets be discussed at the amenities for the Clerk and the Deputy to consider.

The Clerks report was noted
146. To note reports from members (for information only)  
Cllr Kay the Mayor attended:

1 Oct

Als Plaice Rugby world cup draw
4 Oct

Forest Showcase
5 Oct

Lydney Forest of Dean Under 16 Football
6 Oct

View container for KGV in Cinderford

7 Oct

Visit Forest Hills re Golf Day

8 Oct

Meeting with Tom Cousins re Christmas Wish

9 Oct

Dora Matthew House Opening

9 Oct

Christmas Lights Music quiz

10 Oct 
Forest Faddle

12 Oct
 
Deliver traders letters

14 Oct

Deliver Traders letters
15 
Oct
GWAAC bag a bra promotion

16 Oct

Move office cupboards to No 4

19 Oct 
Strimming & preparing ground at KGV for new container

20 Oct 
Royal Forest College…Drive for life

The Major commented on what a wonderful facility the Dora Matthews house is.    

On 22 November there is a public consultation regarding the Fire and Rescue Services future provision.  They are currently closing two stations out of area. 
Cllr N Penny - The Deputy Mayor attended: 

6 Oct


Meeting with Cllrs Ball & Holloway re Town Clerk appraisal

9 Oct


shopping for furniture for No 4

10 Oct 
Forest Faddle

11 Oct

Assembling Furniture at No 4

12 Oct

Angus Buchanan meeting

13 Oct

Town Clerks appraisal

14 Oct

Meeting with Orchard Trust re Grant Application 

15 Oct

Supporting Paul Kay with GWAAC publicity Stunt

16 Oct

Moving Furniture for No 4

19 Oct

Strimming & preparing ground at KGV for new container 

26 Oct 
preparing road closure map for Christmas Lights 
Cllr Hale attended: a Public Health meeting in Gloucester, the CAB AGM, Drive for Life, a meeting at with SWAST regarding response times in the forest, the opening of Dora Matthews House and a meeting with the Forestry Commission and Age Concern AGM. 
Cllr N Holloway attended:

6 Oct


Meeting with Cllrs Ball & Holloway re Town Clerk appraisal

13 Oct

Town Clerks appraisal

20 Oct

Internal Audit

Also 2 Sundays putting up Christmas Lights and 3 Thursday Christmas Lights meetings. 

Cllr Allaway Martin met with the Bishop of Gloucester and discussed the closure of St Johns Church.  Radio 4 are aware of the controversy surrounding the closure of the church.  

Churches Together have recorded the Christmas day service in Newland Church.  
1 Oct

Transfer of Leisure services

6 Oct


Gloucester Playing Fields Association AGM

7 Oct 


CAB AGM

23 Oct

Age Concern AGM 


Cllr Allaway-Martin attended the Citizens Advice Bureau AGM but required more budget information. 
Cllr Ball attended: 
6 Oct


Meeting with Cllrs Penny & Holloway re Town Clerk appraisal

13 Oct

Town Clerks appraisal

Cllr Drury attended an NDP meeting and made everyone aware that various different music acts have been booked for the Evergreen Hall from now to June.

Cllr E Elsmore attended: 

6 Oct 
 
 Forest of Dean Health Forum
10 Oct

 Forest Faddle
A motion was passed to extend the meeting by 10 minutes





Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Kay

Cllr C Elsmore attended: 

6 Oct  

 Forest of Dean Health Forum  
9 Oct


Opening of Dora Matthews House

10 Oct

Forest Faddle 

15 Oct 
Visit to Shipton on Stour

21 Oct 
NDP

26 Oct

Meeting with Lower Lane Action Group


Cllr Elsmore said the visit to Shipton on Stour was very interesting as it was a very vibrant town with a population of 5000 people with 2000 people in surrounding areas.  
147. To note Correspondence (see attached list)  
Correspondence was noted

The meeting closed at 9.10pm.
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